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Subpart D—Approval and Disapproval

Section 84.33 Approval Labels and
Markings; Approval of Contents; Use

This section is redesignated from
existing § 11.33. This section is
unmodified from the proposal.

Paragraph (b) specifies the use of the
NIOSH emblem on the approval label,
replacing the MSHA emblem.

Paragraph (e) of this section is
modified to identify the existing dust,
fume, and mist class of respirator as a
particulate respirator. The new
designation is consistent with the
testing criteria under which these
respirators are certified. The table in
paragraph (e) identifying the approval
label requirements is modified by the
removal of references specific to paint
spray and pesticide respirators, also
consistent with the changes associated
with the non-powered air-purifying
particulate filter efficiency level
determination test.

Subpart F—Classification of Approved
Respirators; Scope of Approval;
Atmospheric Hazards; Service Time

Section 84.52 Respiratory Hazards;
Classification

This section is redesignated from
existing § 11.52. This section is
unmodified from the proposal.

It is modified only to delete paragraph
(d). Reference to the pesticide
classification is no longer appropriate
with the introduction of the particulates
classification.

Subpart G—General Construction and
Performance Requirements

Section 84.61 General Construction
Requirements

This section is redesignated from
§ 11.61. This section is unmodified from
the proposal.

The provision for respirator
components to meet the permissibility
requirements of 30 CFR part 18
[paragraph (e)] has been deleted because
MSHA’s workplace regulations
separately and independently establish
this requirement for certain mining
applications. This change is consistent
with existing practice, whereby, MSHA
conducts the evaluation and testing of
these components and issues a separate
approval to cover this aspect of
respirator design.

Subpart I—Gas Masks

Section 84.125 Particulate Tests;
Canisters Containing Particulate Filters;
Minimum Requirements.

This section is redesignated from
existing § 11.102–4, without
modification except to specify the new

requirements that respirators for
protection against particulates (dusts,
fumes, mists, and smokes) in
combination with gases, vapors, or gases
and vapors, must meet. Except for
reference to the redesignated section
numbers of subpart K, this section is
unmodified from the proposal. With the
exception of the airflow resistance test
of § 84.181, these respirators are
required to meet the requirements
specified in §§ 84.170 through 84.183.

Subpart K—Non-Powered Air-Purifying
Particulate Respirators

Section 84.170 Non-Powered Air-
Purifying Particulate Respirators;
Description

This section, derived from § 11.130, is
revised to define non-powered air-
purifying particulate respirators in a
more concise way than previously
provided for respirators designed for
protection against dusts, fumes, mists,
paint sprays, and pesticides. An
essential benefit to filter-mask
purchasers of new certifications under
this part is that they will no longer have
to be knowledgeable about the
contaminant particle sizes. Under the
provisions of this part, NIOSH will
certify filter performance with a test
aerosol size chosen so that filter
performance for essentially all other
aerosol sizes will be higher than that
certified by NIOSH.

Paragraph (a) describes non-powered
air-purifying particulate respirators as
those with air drawn through the air
purifying filter as a result of the negative
pressure generated with the inhalation
of the wearer. Non-powered respirators
include respirators that depend solely
on the inhalation and exhalation of the
wearer to provide an adequate supply of
purified breathing air to the wearer.
These respirators are designed with
filters to provide respiratory protection
against atmospheres that contain
adequate oxygen to support life and are
contaminated with particulates not
immediately dangerous to life or health.
Particulates for which these respirators
provide protection include
contaminants such as dusts, fumes,
mists and smoke.

Paragraph (b) establishes three series
of non-powered air-purifying particulate
respirators designated as N-series, R-
series, and P-series. The N-series
respirators are intended for use in those
workplaces free of oil aerosols. The R-
series and P-series respirators are
intended for removal of any particulate
that includes oil-based liquid
particulates.

Paragraph (c) establishes the
classification of non-powered air-

purifying particulate respirators
according to the efficiency level of the
filter(s) when tested to the requirements
of part 84.

Paragraph (c)(1) requires N100, R100,
and P100 filters to demonstrate a
minimum efficiency level of 99.97
percent.

Paragraph (c)(2) requires N99, R99,
and P99 filters to demonstrate a
minimum efficiency level of 99 percent.

Paragraph (c)(3) requires N95, R95,
and P95 filters to demonstrate a
minimum efficiency level of 95 percent.

As discussed previously, some
commenters supported the two-
classification system that was proposed
while others stated only one class was
needed. NIOSH agrees with commenters
that a class of respirators should be
available for use in environments where
the filter efficiency level is not
diminished by the worksite aerosol (N-
series). Insufficient studies have been
conducted to definitively characterize
workplace aerosols and their effect upon
filter efficiencies. Therefore, NIOSH will
certify the new filter categories
recognizing potential aerosol-use and
time-use limitations as discussed above
and in VI. Discussion of Final Rule, C.
Filter Classification.

Many commenters expressed
concerns of confusion in the selection of
the proposed new particulate
respirators. Various commenters
pointed to the proposed multiple (two)
classes, class nomenclatures (Solid Only
and Liquid and Solid), type
nomenclature (A, B, and C), and filter
color requirements as sources for this
confusion.

Several commenters recommended
that the designations (A, B, and C) for
the types be changed to eliminate
confusion of the particulate respirator
classes with other approved respirator
types. Some of these commenters
suggested nomenclatures similar to P3,
P2, and P1 used for particulate filters in
the European community. Another of
these commenters recommended a
further delineation of the alphabetic
notation with each type and class
designated by a unique letter (A, B, C,
D, E, and F) for clarification. Still
another commenter suggested that the
nomenclatures be changed but made no
specific suggestion.

To address concerns about confusion
in the selection of respirators under part
84, NIOSH has developed new category
classifications and will develop a user’s
guide, as discussed in V. Administrative
and Procedural Matters of Final Rule, B.
User’s Guide.

Numerous comments were also
received regarding the proposed
efficiency levels. Many commenters


